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CHARTHAM PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD AT 7.30 P.M. 

ON TUESDAY 8th NOVEMBER 2016 AT THE VILLAGE HALL, STATION ROAD, CHARTHAM, NR CANTERBURY, KENT, CT4 7JA.

Present:

Cllr. C. Manning – Chairman



Mr. P. Hornibrook – Clerk

Cllr. S. Hatcher – Vice-Chairman


Cllr. G. Hoare





Cllr. P. Coles





Cllr. T. Clark
Cllr. A. Frost




 
Cllr. R. Mallett
Cllr. D. Butcher

Eleven members of the public.

(1)     Chairman’s Opening Remarks and Apologises for Absence:
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and asked for apologises for absence.

KCC Cllr. J. Simmonds (Other Meeting), Cllr. G. Wells (Other Commitments), Cllr. R. Thomas CCC (Other Meeting), Cllr. R. Doyle CCC (Other Meeting), Cllr. S. Dungay (Other Commitments).

(2)     Confirmation of previous Minutes of the last meeting held 11th October 2016:
Resolution: To confirm minutes of meeting held on 11th October 2016 (previously circulated).

Proposed by: Cllr. Coles and Seconded by: Cllr. Mallett.
All councillors voted in favour.  

(3)     Council: a) Declaration of any councillor’s interest in agenda items.

      None.
b) Declaration of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and Other Significant Interests and Voluntary Announcements of Other Interests, and a reminder to think of any changes to the DPI Register held at CCC, such as a change of job or home.
No change to any councillors DPI Register details.
(4)     Matters Arising from the Minutes:
The Clerk handed out details to all councillors of the visit made by Cllr. Manning and himself to a Clive Emson Land and Property Auction at Detling, Maidstone on Monday 31st October 2016. \the purpose was to check on several plots of land that were for sale within the village boundary. One was a piece of land at the front of ‘The Crescent’, Chartham. Beforehand, we confirmed that the land could not be considered for ‘Village Green’ status, as it had to be used as a community facility for at least 20 years. This piece of land did not fit that criteria. The plot of land was originally up for sale with a guide price of £1,000 to £2,000.  The plot was eventually sold for 
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£7,500 to a group of local residents who obviously got together to buy the land. A good outcome all-round.

The owners of the above site are the Homes & Communities Agency, who regularly sells off parcels of land on behalf of the Government. They also sold off another plot ‘Access Roadway and Verges’ at the rear of The Downs, Chartham. Again, the guide price was £1,000 to £2,000 and the plot was bought for £3,000 by three men who Cllr. Manning talked to afterwards and who confirmed that they own other parcels of land in the village. They are not sure at present what they want to do with the land.

It was reported that ‘The George’ Public House was also sold for £390,000. Details of the buyer were not known.

The Clerk reported that we had not yet received a response from Strutt & Parker regarding allowing our contractor access to the St. Augustine’s Site C development to mow the grass. The site has now been purchased by Mrs Swire and she wishes to keep the access gate locked for security reasons.  

(5)     To Receive and Consider ‘CORRESPONDENCE’:
(A folder of correspondence was available for all Councillors to view the     correspondence and to make comment on)
Item 1: CPRE Kent – Notice of Annual General Meeting – Friday 18th November 2016 at Lenham Community Centre. Details were noted to all councillors.
Item 2: CPRE Kent – Kent Voice Magazine - Autumn/Winter 2016. A copy was available for all councillors to read and Cllr. Clark took the document for perusal. 

(6)    Financial Matters, including ‘Authorisation of Accounts’:








A resolution that orders for payment as shown in attached schedules was agreed unanimously. The cheques were signed by Cllr. Manning and Cllr. Hatcher.
All councillors agreed the Bank Reconciliation for the month of November 2016.

The Clerk confirmed that he had visited Burgess Hodgson Accountants last Thursday to reconcile our 2nd quarter accounts and clear our Internal Auditor comments regarding our 2015/2016 year accounts.
The Clerk is now in the process of completing our VAT reclaim for the 2nd quarter, which will be forwarded to H M Revenue & Customs.  

A new signatory form has been completed and forwarded to Lloyds Bank for them to arrange for all councillors to sign Parish Council cheques on all our accounts. 
We also await confirmation from Lloyds Bank that our application for a Debit Card for use by parish councillors on our General Account has also been accepted, as they should now not use personal credit/debit cards to purchase goods on behalf of the Parish Council. 
The Clerk noted that the CCC Capital Grant scheme for 2016/2017 year is now open and the deadline for submissions of any grant application is Friday 2nd December 2016. At our last meeting the Clerk asked councillors to consider any projects that we could submit a grant application for? At our Amenities Committee meeting last night councillors agreed that we should submit an application for more adult outdoor exercise equipment. Cllr. Simmonds will also be 
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approached to see if he has any money in his Members funds that could be used towards the project as well. The Clerk will arrange to submit the application as soon as possible. 

The Clerk noted that we wait for a response from CCC to our 2017/2021 CCC Concurrent Funding application that was forwarded to them some weeks ago for their consideration. The applications from all parishes will be discussed on Thursday this week at a meeting of the CCC Rural Area Member Panel. 
A report on the proposed merger of the five East Kent District Councils (Canterbury, Thanet, Ashford, Dover and Shepway) is awaited sometime in December or January 2017.
(7)   Planning Applications and tree works:
The Clerk handed out notes to all councillors regarding CCC’s ‘withdrawal of hard copies of planning applications to all councils’. This has huge implications on all Parish Councils and parishioners as no hard copies will be issued and it is left to councils and residents to view plans on the CCC Planning Portal. This is totally unacceptable as it is hard to view one sheet at a time on a computer when you can view all documentation from a hard copy in a group or several applications at once. All councillors were against this decision and the Clerk will construct a response to CCC on behalf of the Parish Council. 
The Clerk reported that there were ‘5’ new Planning Applications to be dealt with at the meeting.
CA/16/02320/FUL – Proposal: Proposed new front boundary wall and entrance gates, replacement garage and driveway: Location: The Cottage, Hatch lane, Chartham, Nr Canterbury, Kent, CT4 7LN: PC Views. Site visit to be arranged.
CA/16/02394/FUL – Proposal: Replacement roof incorporating Side-facing dormers: Location: Fairlands, Howfield Lane, Chartham, Nr Canterbury, Kent, CT4 7HG: PC Views. No Objections.
CA/16/02331/FUL – Proposal: Proposed erection of Polytunnels: Location: Nickle Farm, Nickle Lane, Chartham, Nr Canterbury, Kent, CT4 7PF: PC Views. Site visit to be arranged.
CA/16/02371/LB – Proposal: Application for listed building consent for internal and external alterations including replacement timbers and frames, renewal of lead valley guttering and replacement rooflights: Location: 2 Horton Manor, Cockering Road, Chartham, CT4 7LG: PC Views. No Objections.
CA/16/02248/FUL – Proposal: Proposed wooden building following demolition of garage: Location: 4 Stour Road, Chartham, CT4 7JE: PC Views. The new proposed building should not be used for residential use. 
The Clerk reported that ‘1’ further Planning Application was dealt with at a planning sub-committee meeting:

CA/16/01895/FUL – Proposal: Change of use of an extended area to be used for the stationing of caravans, with an increase in number of caravans from 73 to 85, repositioning of existing caravans, 12 months occupancy for 50% of caravans and change of occupation for remaining 50% of caravans to be occupied or used for residential purposes between 1st March and 30th November in any one year: Location: Mansfield Farms, Nickle Farm, Nickle Lane, Chartham, CT4 7PF: P.C. Views:  See CCC Planning Portal to view Parish Council comments.
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The Clerk noted the following ‘Granted’ Planning Applications:

CA/16/02083/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey rear extension: Location: East Barn, Hillside Farm, Cockering Road, Chartham, CT4 7LH.
CA/16/02128/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey garden room extension with alterations to fenestration: Location: Mystole Court, Mystole Lane, Chartham, CT4 7DB.

CA/16/02065/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey side extension: Location: 50 Shalmsford Street, Chartham, CT4 7RL.

CA/16/01934/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey rear extension following demolition of existing conservatory: Location: 5 Stour Close, Chartham, CT4 7JF.
The Clerk noted the following ‘Refused’ Planning Application:

CA/16/01611/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey rear extension, timber outbuilding and rear dormer window following demolition of garage: Location: Homelake, Rattington Street, Chartham, CT4 7JQ.

CA/16/01076/FUL – Proposal: Erection of two-storey building, incorporating a medical centre/mixed use and three apartments: Location: Land east of the chapel, Godfrey Gardens, Chartham, CT4 7TZ.
The Clerk noted an ‘Appeal’ on 10th October 2016 regarding CA/16/00099/FUL, land at Howfield Lane, Chartham, CT4 7HG for the erection of 3 dwellings. Any comments should be submitted to the Planning Inspectorate by the 14th November 2016. 
Again, it was reported that the CCC Enforcement action at Greengate Wood is still progressing.
(8)  Cemetery Matters:    

The Clerk noted that the Millennium garden shrubs and weeds have been cut back for the winter months and the benches stained.
The Clerk and Alan Groombridge are meeting on a regular basis to ensure that the trees, shrubs and fencing are in good order over the winter months and will organise any maintenance and repairs if required. 
Cllr. Clark questioned whether we had a plan in place regarding the maintenance of the cemetery fencing. It was stated that the fencing is painted on an ad-hoc basis along with any repairs required. We have to rely on our Concurrent Funding budget from CCC for cemetery maintenance costs and this varies ach year depending on CCC’s budget.

It was stated that at the next meeting we would review our Cemetery Rules & Regulations and Cemetery Charges for the 2017/2018 year. These will then be sent out to all Funeral Directors and Stonemasons by the beginning of April 2017.
It was stated that we have had one funeral so far this month with another one due this coming Thursday.

Cllr. Manning reminded everyone that this is an important week with Remembrance ceremonies taking place around the parish and region. 
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 (9)   Countryside Issues:
The Clerk reported that Alan Groombridge’s men had cut back overgrown weeds and shrubs at Thruxted Lane after a complaint from a local resident stating that the road was impassable in places and could cause damage to vehicles.
(10)   Amenities: 
The Clerk noted that he had again reported the badly damaged BT public telephone on the A28 Ashford Road, junction with Shalmsford Street requesting that a new one should be installed or the current one removed for good. The payphone is hardly used and is in an extremely poor state of repair with broken glass and panels.

Alan Groombridge has now replaced the damaged ‘bollards’ on the triangle along Parish Road near the railway crossing. 

The Clerk is investigating the cost of ‘Chartham Village Hall’ directional signs with Casement Signs & Graphics, which could be erected at various locations around the parish. 

It was reported that we still await a response from the NHS regarding the two ‘Pharmacy Applications’ that have been submitted to set up a Pharmacy in the Shalmsford Street area. The Parish Council has submitted a response ‘objecting’ to both applications and we await a decision by the NHS. 

Chartham Angling Club have responded to the Parish Council stating that they are now willing to pay for the repairs to the broken five-a-side goal at Shalmsford Street recreation ground, which was badly damaged when one of their trees was blown over in high winds and smashed the goal. The Clerk is trying to arrange access to the site for the Angling Club to undertake the work.
Alan Groombridge has undertaken repairs to the damaged slats at the bus shelter at the top of Pomfret Road, junction with Shalmsford Street. However, Cllr. Dungay stated that the slats have been damaged again.
(11)    Adjournment of the meeting for parishioners’ questions and comments. This is the   only opportunity during the meeting for residents to speak:

A number of parishioners attended the meeting to voice concerns over the proposed planning application CA/16/02331/FUL to erect Polytunnels at Nickle Farm. 

Their comments started with the statement that this development was of concern to local residents for the overall environmental and overall visual impact these tunnels will have.

Nickle Farm Polytunnel Application - Principle Concerns

F W Mansfield Planning Statement - the statement seems limited in what is addressed and stated.
Aerial photo in Appendix 1 is Middle Pett Farm and seems to have been ‘lifted’ from some

previous planning application (or Google Earth). This has no relation to Nickle Farm and having checked Google Earth (now copied below) the photo is the same one still in use for Middle Pett Farm. Dated 2013.

When zoomed out (on Google Earth) one can clearly see other Polytunnels or glass houses on that landscape which may be better suited to this type of farming activity. When zoomed in (on Google Earth) a team of workers and vehicles can be seen in the track between to the 2 sets of tunnels immediately to the right of the area (red) indicated in the original Appendix 1, this seems to contravene the statement of workers walking to work etc.
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Copy Nickle Farm Proposed Polytunnel Site Plan (now attached) shows no relevance to

Appendix 1 above.
I have also this morning attached a current Google Earth photo of the proposed Polytunnels
site. Dated 2016.
Appendix 1 is completely misleading, whether unintentional or not. There is: No Environmental Impact Study and it is considered this application may have an adverse effect on local Woodland and wildlife sites which is part of the well regarded Blean Wood complex.
This is a high landscape value area as stated in Canterbury District plans of 2006, 2012,

2014 (draft but now in use) and this should be maintained.
Maintain the area as top fruit, which we also understand, is part of the Canterbury District

Plan 2006 inc Blean Woods.
There is no landscape analysis or landscape impact assessment both of which we understand should be completed and considered.
Run off which has in the past affected local properties, has already worsened in the area

of Hazards 1 & Hatch Green 2 recently grubbed of trees and fears will get worse with the

effect of Polytunnels, with or without French drains. Local occupants will make their own thoughts and comments known. 

Noise and therefore Noise Pollution - we understand the noise effects of wind and rain on

Polytunnels can be very substantial, even in fairly modest weather conditions and this may

have an effect on local properties.
Several of the properties immediately adjacent to the proposed sites are listed properties

and therefore without double glazing etc, in any case during warm periods windows and

doors are often open: Listed properties in immediate proximity to the application areas are: Hatch Farm House, Royal Oak, Hatch House & Sayes Court, Rose Cottage, 1 & 2 Mount Cottages, Orchard Mount.
I have not accounted for Area 3 - Ten Acres (the orchard behind the green Dutch Barn

(which I understand may be listed as well).
Traffic - there would be a significant increase in traffic to the sites for work and picking

purposes. The increase in traffic since the tractor shed has been built has been unbelievable and this would increase substantially with Polytunnels. Traffic would increase as workers, mainly foreign pickers, would increase during the growing season and Polytunnels would need picking through on a daily basis to satisfy customer/supermarket orders. The idea workers would walk to work is fanciful, I live immediately adjacent to the farm road and minibus traffic for workers is now very substantial. The associated noise from traffic would therefore also increase.
Litter - litter of both residue from the fruit harvesting process, plastic, bubble wrap etc

used for packing and packaging and deposit either mistakenly or intentionally by workers

and persons on the farm. Despite numerous protests from residents litter is now very bad

and will only increase especially with the extra plastic the farm and workers etc require.

The residents wonder if this is little more than an initial application to test local reaction, if

the application is declined we wonder if Mansfield’s may just ramp up subsequent

applications and address any concerns raised on a continual basis until permission is

granted.
Page 062 2016/2016
Therefore is there a time limit to which subsequent applications can be made and should

permission be granted at any time is there an overall time limit Polytunnels may be allowed

to remain on site?
Notice of Application - there seems to be a complete absence of any notice of application posted in the vicinity regarding this application.
Please see below copy photo Middle Pett Farm, site plan below & Current Google Earth

photo of proposed area Dated 2016 re Appendix 1’
The Clerk will contact Louise Daniels the Planning Officer for the case at CCC to ascertain her views on the application and a site visit will be arranged to view the fields in question before the Parish Council submits any comments.
Mark Mowbray the Chairman of Chartham Sports Club spoke on behalf of the club after the Parish Council had received three complaints from local residents living near the sports pavilion at St. Augustine’s after a recent Halloween party was held in the pavilion. This resulted in noisy behaviour when people left the pavilion around 11.00 pm. Mark stated that every child and adult left the pavilion by 11.00 pm. He apologised on behalf of the Sports Club. Mark stated that he had been involved with the Sports Club for about 5 years and the club now has 19 junior teams, 3 senior teams, uses 14 pitches around the parish including those at the Primary School. The lease when signed between the Sports Club and Parish Council stated that the pavilion should be used for ‘quiet enjoyment’ and this has involved charity and football parties for the junior teams. It was stated that the pavilion should only be used for sporting events not hired out for parties or other social events. Coffee mornings have also been arranged to raise funds for the club and there will be Poppy Day and Remembrance Day events. Complaints have also been made against the Sports Club for irresponsible car parking, noise and litter. Mark stated that the Sports Club has to pay £2,500 for training bills and has also had to pay £2,500 for a water leak. This is a lot of money for a village Sports Club.
Cllr. Manning stated that the Parish Council greatly respects the hard work that Mark has done with the building up and organising the junior and senior teams, but they must be aware of the local residents who are also entitled to their peace and quiet. The Sports Club should notify the Parish Council of any significant events they wish to hold in the future.
(12)   To receive City and/or County Councillors’ Reports (if applicable):
The Clerk read out the following report on behalf of CCC Cllr. Robert Thomas.
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In terms of an update the main thing at the moment is CCC's budget consultation which is about to begin. CCC recently accepted the Government's four-year funding settlement as even though it’s still big reductions it gives us some certainty in these uncertain times.

You may have also recently correspondence with regards to CCC issuing official ID badges for parish councillors. The recent deadline has passed but I believe CCC will be doing another round of issuing in the New Year for those who want them. It was noted that the badges cost £30.00 and the Parish Council thought this was very expensive and a waste of parish funds.
	
	
	
	
	


(13)   No Man's Orchard Management Committee:

The next meeting of the NMO Management Committee is due to take place on Tuesday 22nd November 2016.
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Cllr. Hoare stated that he wished to ‘stand down’ from the NMO Management Committee with immediate effect. The Clerk asked all councillors if anyone would like to join the committee to replace Cllr. Hoare and if so would they please contact him for further information.
(14)    Sports Pavilions – (Village & St. Augustine’s):
The Clerk reported that 29 new LED down-lighters, 9 new hand-dryers, 2 new emergency light fittings and 5 new round ‘robus’ light fittings have been installed at the St. Augustine’s Sports Pavilion, replacing the old broken and damaged equipment. 

There was also the issue of a drain cover on the football pitch near the pavilion that is continually covered with water. The Sports Club were informed that it was their responsibility as the pipe was installed by the Sports Club cricket team many years ago, to enable them to install ‘sprinklers’ and water the cricket square. It appears that there is a problem with a leak in the pipe somewhere, which is to be investigated.

(15)   Play Areas (Village, St. Augustine’s & Chartham Hatch):
The Clerk reported that Park Leisure have now laid new ‘Eco-Mulch’ safety surfacing at the junior play area at St. Augustine’s. The site has now been ‘signed-off’ for use by Rebecca Booth and her Health & Safety Inspector from CCC. This after a recent ROSPA Inspection cleared the surfacing for use. Cable-ties and litter will be removed from the site and new ropes on some play equipment installed.  

It was reported that at last night’s Amenities committee meeting councillors were shown drawings and quotations for new play equipment we are proposing to install at the Chartham Hatch recreation ground. The quotations were from three play area suppliers, Wicksteed, Playdale Playgrounds and Park Leisure. All quotations and drawings supplied had their good and bad points, but after lengthy discussion it was agreed that we should proceed with the designs submitted by Park Leisure. The Clerk will notify all the companies concerned of our decision, and a meeting will be arranged with the Area Manager of Park Leisure to discuss a few minor points and determine when the work will commence. The play equipment currently at the site will be removed prior to the commencement of work at the site.
The Clerk confirmed that he had also contacted Rebecca Booth at CCC as she is holding £24,141.54 in funds from CCC Section 106 off-site Developer Contributions, which can be used for ‘Fixed Play Areas’. There is also £10,617.98 that can be used towards outdoor sports facilities such as a MUGA and ‘Outdoor Adult Exercise Equipment’. This money will be used towards completing the play area at Chartham Hatch. Rebecca stated that she does not need to see all 3 quotations provided for the Chartham Hatch site, only the one we decide to proceed with. She would also like to arrange a site visit prior to the work being undertaken. 

We are still waiting for Park Leisure to provide a new seat for the damaged ‘springer’ on the junior play area at the St. Augustine’s junior play area as well as two new seats to replace the missing seats on the roundabout at the junior play area on the Memorial playing field.   

(16)   Village Hall:
It was stated that the last set of the Village Hall Management Committee minutes from the meeting held on the 7th November 2016 would be sent to all councillors to ensure they are aware of what is happening at the hall.
The Clerk reported that the village hall car park lights are now all working after having two new bulbs installed. The timers have also been changed to reflect the dark evenings coming on mid-afternoon and early morning.  
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It was noted that we are still waiting for the installation of a new sink in the Disabled Toilet and a mixer tap in the main kitchen.

The Clerk reported that he had seen the painter recently who painted the fencing at the front of the village hall car park. He will return and complete the work now that trees and shrubs have been removed from a small area near the cycle footpath.

We are still waiting for the problem of the water leak in the porch to be resolved before we can erect new ‘Welcome to Chartham Village Hall’ signs at the front of the hall. The Clerk will investigate the issue with Cllr. Lee.
There was a water leak on the road outside the village hall, which caused the water bill for the village hall to increase. Southern Water has agreed to credit the halls water bill. 

A recent children’s Halloween Party held at the hall had over 100 children attend, all who were ‘fed and watered’. 
It was noted that there is a problem with a blocked toilet in the sports changing rooms on the Memorial playing field. Repairs are being organised. 

Cllr. Manning stated that illness and other commitments have sadly taken over some of the members of the Village Hall Management Committee. Adrian Adams has stepped down as Chairman but will continue to help run events at the hall. Chris Duncan has resigned due to increased work commitments with Church services in the area. Janet Kendal has resigned as Treasurer due to ill health. Sally Hatcher wishes to stand-down as Secretary due to increased work commitments. Cllr. Carol Manning is currently opening and closing the hall 5 days a week and could do with some help on this time consuming task. Anyone who wishes to help out in any role should contact Cllr. Manning. 

Mark Mowbray stated that the ‘Tug of War’ rope was in the loft.
New soap dispensers have been fitted in the ‘Toilets on the Memorial playing field.

Cllr. Manning reported that some of the original front door keys to the village hall appear to have gone missing or been lost. It was suggested that for security purposes we should change the front door lock and obtain new keys for those appropriate key holders. The Clerk will arrange for a quotation from a locksmith for the work to be undertaken.

Cllr. Hoare was asked whether he was able to help set-up the Christmas grotto on the 3rd December 2016, but stated that he was unable to help.
(17)    Highway Matters:

The Clerk read out an e-mail he had received from Chris Maw, District Manager from Kent Highways & Transportation who stated that the delay in getting the road markings completed at Cockering Road was nearly over. KCC Cllr. John Simmonds is funding this project from his Combined members Grant and the order for the work has now been raised and is with ‘Amey’ the KCC contractor. Hopefully, the work will be completed before Christmas.  

The Clerk reported that Rattington Street has now been resurfaced and appears to be coping well with the heavy traffic use. The winter weather will test the surface to see if it breaks up or gullies appear at the side of the road. However, it was not that a drain-cover had been covered with tarmac during the resurfacing. Enquiries will be made to check if this is correct.
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The Clerk handed out notes to all councillors on a Kent Highways & Transportation Seminar that he attended on the 21st October 2016 at Kent Cricket Club. The notes set out K H & T strategy for the next year and confirms that yet again their budget has been cut drastically by Government.  This will mean an even more poor service to the parishes and County as a whole.
The Clerk noted that the problem with the streetlight not working at Bakers Lane has now been resolved.

Cllr. Butcher reported that Network Rail will be undertaking work in the evenings for a few days at the Thruxted crossing area.

(18) KCC Community Warden & Police Community Support Officer (PCSO): 

It was stated that we do not have a formal report from our Police Community Support Officer, PCSO 58693 Katherine Bolton.
The following is the report from our KCC Community Warden:

Over the past month I have liaised with Highways, Canterbury City Council, Trading Standards and Kent Police.

· I have received several reports from the locals regarding a group of teenage boys harassing individuals on the bus and in the surrounding area near St. Augustine’s. Residents of Sycamore Close have mentioned the group are often gathering in this area. Myself and Police Community Support Officer (PCSO), Nathan Mulling are patrolling the area after school hours. 

· I am currently dealing with three neighbourhood disputes in the area. I have visited everyone involved and have come up with different arrangements to solve the issues. I have been monitoring the problems and I am still currently in contact with all parties involved.

· Trading Standards have been in contact regarding several scam victims in the village. I have conducted several visits along Station Road, Mystole Lane and Shalmsford Street. I have given advice and support regarding this matter.

· I have contacted Canterbury City Council regarding the ongoing parking problems around the village. I have recently received complaints concerning parking along Shalmsford Street, near the Post Office. Individuals using the shop facilities have been blocking the private access next to the Post Office with their vehicles. I have requested for a sign to be put up to prevent the private access from being blocked.   

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you any questions or queries. 

Sandra Marayen 

Contact No. 07969583918

Email Address. Adiksha.Marayen@kent.gov.uk

(19)     The next meeting of the Parish Council was confirmed to be Tuesday 8th November 2016 at 7.30 pm at the Village Hall, Station Road, Chartham, Nr Canterbury, Kent CT4 7JA.

Agenda’s for the next meeting will be issued nearer the meeting, as they will include any new Planning Applications that are due for review.
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(20)     Closure:
There being no further business the meeting closed at 09.50 pm.

Chairman…………………………………………………Date……………………. 
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